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Letter from the President 

Greetings  
 

What a historic year it has been! Our staff and large cadre of 
volunteers have navigated wave after surging wave of a certain 
pandemic virus.  We remain seaworthy, stable and cruising 
ahead at top speed.  
 
While the indoor facilities were only open on a limited basis, our 
staff, working with board committees and volunteers, planned 
program after program utilizing ZOOM and Facebook as 
presentation platforms, including a conference on 
Massachusetts Redware, a virtual Annual Meeting and several 
programs related to our exhibit, Story of the Revolution. Over the 

course of the year we tallied hundreds of participants in these online programs.  
 
Over the summer and fall we offered outside programming which highlighted socially 
distanced and masked walking tours of Lothrop Street and Ryal Side and Rantoul’s 
Beverly. Practically all of the tours sold out and were enthusiastically received. We also 
restarted our summer concert series at Hale Farm. Our kick-off performer was Livingston 
Taylor and things only got better from there. These concerts held in conjunction with The 
Cabot Performing Arts Center were sold out. Oh, and did I mention the three summer 
evening performances of Shakespeare on the lawn?  
 
As if navigating a pandemic, running online lectures and programs, and managing a full 
calendar of concerts and plays is not enough, the staff have been preparing for the first 
major renovation of Cabot House in many years. This million-dollar project is almost all 
paid for as a result of generous donations both large and small. We are anxious to close 
the remaining gap and start the renovations shortly. You will be hearing from us on 
different ways you can help over the next couple of months.  
 
In this letter, I have emphasized the support we receive from the staff, our board, our 
volunteers and our donors.  Our organization’s considerable successes are due to the 
commitment these individuals all make to Historic Beverly. To all of them I say thank you. 
To those of you who are not yet involved, we welcome your enthusiasm and your time.  To 
those of you who participate in our programming, keep coming and bring along a neighbor 
or a friend next time.  
 
Best wishes for a great year.  
 

 



Director’s Report 

Sue Goganian 
In October of 2020, we had just finished a very unusual season, doing all of our programs 
outside, and limiting our house tours because of the pandemic. At that point, we hoped 
that the worst was behind of us, which turned out not to be true. We kept going, however, 
and a valiant staff and loyal volunteers kept communicating with our members and the 
public, finding new ways to share Beverly history with everyone.  
 

Hale Farm remained the main venue for 
our in person activities, thanks to the acre 
of outdoor space and the reconstruction of 
the Bancroft-era porches. We continued 
our partnership with The Cabot until the 
end of October in 2020—the last concert 
took place in the snow!  That series of 
concerts, which continued last summer, 
was a wonderful outcome of a terrible 
situation. The lawn at Hale was a lovely 
place for music, and attracted many people 
(including Beverly residents) who were 

totally unfamiliar with Historic Beverly.  We made lots of new friends!  A highlight of the 
summer was our first Reading Frederick Douglass program, a partnership with the Waring 
School, City of Beverly and others. We had a great turnout on a very rainy day for a 
program that will become an annual tradition. Beverly Main Streets once again hosted Art 
in the Park at Hale; the Hyper Stripers artwork showcased a range of talented local artists. 
In addition to the concerts, Historic Beverly partnered with North Shore Players to offer 
live musical theater in Ladies’ Day, and welcomed professional theater from Lanes Coven 
Theater Company for a weekend of Shakespeare in September.   
 

Historic Beverly was proud to partner 
with BevCam and FEMA’s Task Force I 
Urban Search and Rescue to present 
“Beverly Never Forgets:  the 20th 
Anniversary of September 11.”  Task 
Force I was the first Federal Urban 
Search & Rescue Team to arrive at 
Ground Zero twenty years ago. 
Hundreds of people came through the 

FEMA site and learned about the important role that Beverly’s Task Force I played during 
that time, and had a chance to tour the museum on site. Our patron members also 
received an in depth tour of the site, courtesy of Mark Foster and the Task Force I crew.  
 



Since visitation to the Cabot House was necessarily limited, we extended “The Story of the 
Revolution” in Beverly  through December 24, 2020; a once-in-a-lifetime opportunity to see 
all of the paintings on view since the last time they were exhibited in 1898.  At Hale, Assoc. 
Director for Collections Abby Battis opened a wonderful photographic exhibit on the history 
of the property, which beautifully illustrated the stories offered during our house tours.   
 
We continued our terrific partnership with Justin Thomas, publishing his The Dawn of 
Independence and the Death of an Industry and South Amesbury’s Red Earthenware and 
Stoneware Production and organizing a two-day virtual conference on Massachusetts 
Redware. The virtual format allowed our speakers, including Thomas and representatives of 
the Smithsonian and Old Sturbridge Village, to share more examples of pottery than would 
have been possible in person.  
 

And, finally, something I have wanted since the day I 
came to Beverly—outdoor interpretive signage on the 
Hale property—became a reality in June.  People stroll 
the paths there on a daily basis, and this project means 
they can learn some of the history even if no one from 
Historic Beverly is there.  Thanks go, as always, to the 
Community Preservation Act funding which has allowed 
us to make continued improvements to the property. 
 
 

 
In January, we completed our new strategic plan, the result of significant effort by staff and 
trustees that began with the following core values, which inform everything we do: 
 
At Historic Beverly, we consider all support provided as part of a sacred trust. We commit 
to use donations to the organization and all of our resources in a manner that will 
strengthen the organization in a responsible way and in alignment with the following 
values 
 
Trust and Responsibility – We are responsible stewards of our collections, finances, and 
history and are committed to honoring the public’s trust in our institution.  
 
Enrichment and Enjoyment – We bring fulfillment and enjoyment to all who engage with 
us. 
 
Community and Collaboration – We maintain an open and welcoming environment 
where community and collaboration are strongly encouraged and valued. 
 
Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion – We are committed to diversity, equity, and inclusion in 
our work and the stories we tell. 



 
Accessibility and Transparency – We make history accessible to all and are accurate and 
transparent in our interpretation and presentation of that history. 
 
Professionalism and Excellence – We commit to and maintain the highest standards of 
excellence required of museum professionals. 
 
During the entire year, in a variety of ways, we continued to add to our collection, care for 
our properties, share our history, and engage with people in Beverly and beyond. My 
profound thanks to everyone—staff, trustees, volunteers, donors and community partners—
who helped us to do that.  
 

Programs and Events 
Melanie Stringer, Events and Engagement Manager 

 
Historic Beverly built upon our already robust programming schedule to include more 
virtual events than ever, while also expanding our in-person events to as much outdoor 
activity as possible. We found that between our partnerships with the community to bring 
a variety of events to the lawn at Hale Farm and a dedication to getting our exercise with 
frequent walking tours, we were able to continue engaging with our members and 
neighbors as well as tourists and newcomers in a safe and socially-distanced manner 
without too much interruption.  
 
Throughout the spring, as soon as weather permitted, we hit the bricks with walking tours 
of Lothrop Street, Ellis Square, Washington Street, and a popular series in Ryal Side. Then, 
for the second summer in a row, we partnered with The Cabot to provide a venue for an 
extensive list of musical acts and other entertainment almost every weekend at Hale Farm.  
 

On July 3, we partnered with local students, 
educators, and community leaders to host a 
community-wide public reading event at Hale Farm 
as part of Reading Frederick Douglass Together, an 
initiative to encourage reading and understanding 
the lasting implications of Douglass’ speech, “What 
to the American Slave is the Fourth of July?” Despite 
a torrential downpour, some 40 members of the 
community took turns reading portions of the 
speech in both English and Spanish, and total 

attendance topped 130 at this holiday weekend event. Later in July, Beantown Cornhole’s 
tournament brought the crowds again, and we saw strong visitation at all three historic 
houses. 
 



As summer 2021 wound down, Historic Beverly remained a hub of activity. We kicked off 
September with a busy long weekend at Hale Farm as Lane’s Coven Theatre Co presented a 
rollicking reimagining of Taming of the Shrew that had audiences and staff alike in 
stitches over Labor Day Weekend.  Later that month, in cooperation with the FEMA Task 
Force Urban Search and Rescue, we commemorated the 20th Anniversary of the events of 
September 11, 2001 at the FEMA site at Beverly Airport with hundreds of guests and 
volunteers on hand to remember the thousands of lives lost and the brave first responders 
who risked everything to ensure a safe recovery effort at Ground Zero. Special thanks to 
Mark Foster from the FEMA site and volunteers Jim Morocco and Fay Salt for spearheading 
this beautiful remembrance.  
 
Just before the cold weather set in, we found our sea legs aboard THE FINBACK on our sold 
out Harbor History Cruise as local historian Nancy Coffey discussed favorite landmarks, 
people, and stories associated with Beverly’s coast. Despite a weather-related 
postponement of several weeks, nearly all of our registrants opted to rearrange their plans 
and attend the new date; meanwhile, word had spread so rapidly that we not only filled 
the boat, but we had to institute a wait list and turn away many a would-be passenger.  
As if all that wasn’t enough to keep us on our toes, virtual learning opportunities were 
plentiful as we continued to revise and refine our work with numerous Spotlight Talks. 
These talks are always free and open to all, featuring 2 new topics each month. Planning 
for the upcoming year will build on our virtual options while returning (finally) with a full 
slate of in person programming.  
 

Archives and Research 
Abby Battis, Associate Director for Collections 

Even though the fiscal year of 2020-2021 had us opening and closing throughout the year 
due to the pandemic, we were still incredibly busy with our research services, with 181 
research inquiries coming in for the period. 
 
General research inquiries had us digging into our archives to uncover history on the 
housing along McKay Street that was part of Shingleville. Other estate research that we 
took a look at for researchers included locating photos and history of the Whitehall estate, 
the home of Frederick Bartlett and his wife Helen Birch Bartlett; the house was given to 
Beverly Hospital and is no longer standing. Every year we receive at least one research 
inquiry into Eagle Rock which was the Prides Crossing estate of the Gilded Age steel 
magnate, Henry Clay Frick.  
 

A couple of fun inquiries that we worked on included 
research on Mayor Parker S. Davis who was in office 
from 1903 to 1904. Some of the best research 
inquiries we receive are the ones that carry the 
greatest nostalgia, which is what tickled our fancy 
when we received an email about the downtown 



business, Alcon’s. The business was located at 149 Cabot Street and was in business from 
1966-1987. I can remember buying my school shoes at Alcon’s and those big blue jeans 
hanging over the stairs! You know you do too. 
 
We received the quirkiest request about Glenn Ordway who retired from his Sports Radio 
post on WEEI in Boston after a 50-year career. In order to give Glenn a proper sendoff into 
retirement, the radio station was looking for possible recordings of his early days at WMLO 
so that his voice could be heard as a young man in a new position at the radio station. 
Unfortunately, we didn’t have anything for them to use but we hear that the sendoff was a 
great success nonetheless.  
 
We have many services that we offer that use our archives and library as a primary 
resource.   
 
For Genealogists 
The genealogy research into Beverly families is the most frequent topic that we receive on 
a regular basis and this past year was no different. We helped genealogical hobbyists and 
professionals alike with our research assistance on the following Beverly individuals and 
families: the Balch family, Samuel A. Knowlton, Andrew Elliott, Nathaniel Webber, Peter 
Woodbury, Johanna Prince, Hasadiah Smith, Roundy family, Standley Family, William D. 
Sohier, Whitcomb family, and the Herrick family. Genealogy is all the rage nowadays, have 
you checked out our records to see what history we can add to your family tree? 
 
For Preservationists 

Our newly structured Historic House Plaque 
program has been popular with local homeowners 
wanting to mark their historic home with a vetted 
history of the property. During this past fiscal year, 
we worked with homeowners and the Beverly 
Historic Commission to research and create five 
historic house plaques that are newly affixed 
throughout the city. They include a plaque for 105 
Cabot Street, a house first owned by Lt. Daniel 

Wallis, c. 1780, which was originally used as a dwelling with blacksmith shop adjoining, 
and the house located at 22 Front Street which was first owned by Capt. Josiah Batchelder, 
Jr., c. 1765.  
 
For Realtors 
Realtors are always checking in with us about research on specific properties throughout 
the city and this past year was no different. We did some digging into properties on Hale 
Street, Paine Avenue, and Boyles Street just to name a few. If you are a realtor, or know 
one, make sure you know what resources are available to you here at Historic Beverly that 
will aid in your business! 



 
For Teachers 
Our collection has been used by area teachers throughout the years. Last year we found an 
increase in the number of research requests from teachers about two areas of our 
collection; Native American history and the history of the enslaved. We are always happy 
to add content to the school curriculum to help support all of the work that the teachers do 
throughout the school year. 
 

Image Reproductions 
The images in our collection have had quite a spotlight cast 
on them this past year and have landed in a few special 
projects. A copy of the E.C. Peixotto painting, “Retreat from 
Concord”, was requested for use by HistoryNet Magazine. 
Over 100 photographic images were used in concert with the 
Beverly Rotary Club to help them celebrate their centennial 
and an image of the Eastern railroad from our Walker 
Transportation Collection was used for public way sign along 
the Boston Harborwalk.  
Overall it has been quite the busy year! 
 

 
Collections and Exhibits 

Abby Battis 
 
Due to the unexpected closure of our properties in 2020 because of the COVID-19 pandemic, 
our entire exhibit schedule shifted ahead in order to allow everyone to enjoy our exhibits 
safely and in their entirety as restrictions lifted. Some exhibits that were in the works and on 
the schedule had to move to another date or be removed from the schedule completely.  
 
We are so incredibly pleased that the existing exhibit schedule was still robust and well 
received. On the heels of a popular response in visitation the “The Story of the Revolution” in 
Beverly exhibit was extended through the end of 2020. Drawn entirely from the Historic 
Beverly collection, “The Story of the Revolution” in Beverly exhibit brought together the first 
edition of Lodge’s book and the 40+ original paintings that were commissioned for the 
publication. This was an once-in-a-lifetime opportunity to see all of the paintings on view 
since the last time they were exhibited in 1898!  
 
In the summer of June 2021 we opened a photographic exhibit titled, The Hale House: a 
Visual History which allows visitors to the Hale Farm property to step back in time with a 
visual timeline. Images dating back to the early days of photography through present day 
tell the story of just a fraction of the house’s 325 years. This exhibit will remain on view 
through the 2022 season. 
 



The summer brought us an ambitious intern 
from Tulane University, Victoria Khaghani, who 
was eager to apply her archaeology background 
to an online exhibit on the Balch archaeology 
dig of 1998. The result is a beautiful curated 
exhibit titled, “Balch Family History through 
Time and Trash” which is free online,  accessed 

through our web site historicbeverly.net under the Collections & Exhibitions tab. 
 
After taking a year off due to the pandemic, we 
were thrilled to welcome over 2 dozen local 
artists for the 4th Community Art Show with a 
theme of “Strength, Perseverance, and Hope in 
Beverly”. It was so interesting to see the 
individual entries and the artist’s take on the 
theme. There were images of peaceful and 
serene sunrises, photographs of 
encouragement for our workplace heroes, and 
the grand prize winning painting of the history 
of Beverly on Beverly Common. It was a great 
feeling to have the artists back in the house and having community come together once 
again to enjoy some art! 
 
The pandemic definitely took a toll on donations to our collection. It could be due to our 
unexpected closure as well as donors not feeling comfortable enough to venture outside 
during a pandemic. Either way, I can’t complain because the object donations we did 
receive are absolutely stellar and I am incredibly grateful to all of the donors. 
 
Some of the highlights include: 

• Wooden ruler (6 in.) advertising the Hurd Laundry Co. 1883-1928 
• Cigarette lighter with business information of Sam Goldberg & Son Heating and Oil  
• Cigarette lighter with business information of North Shore Gas Company 
• Plans for Beverly Trust Co. 1914, 217 Cabot Street the Gas & Electric Building 
• Hair clippers from Al DiVincenzo of Al's Barbershop located at 292 Rantoul Street 
• A quart size liquid bottle from Laroe and Burr of Beverly 
• The Cabot Performing Arts Center 100 year anniversary t-shirt and limited edition art 

print 
• Beverly Rotary Club 100 year anniversary t-shirt 
• A John B. Hill stereoview of the Unitarian Church 
• The final season program book for The Friendly Garden Club of Beverly 2020-2021 

 
  



 
 
 

We couldn’t have done it without you! 
 
Board of Trustees 
Lincoln Williams, President 
Michael O’Brien, Treasurer 
Barbara Broudo, Secretary 
Stefano Basso 
Sarah Boucher 
Steve Capodilupo 
Victoria Caldwell 
Lori Cianciulli 
Michelle Dullea 
Jay Leahy 
Elaine Lipcan 
Dan Lohnes 
Michael Maler 
Jeanne O’Hearn 
Fay Salt 
William Scanlon 
Ben Scott 

 
Committee Members 
Pam Bailey 
Lisa Balentine 
John Bowden 
Beth Bower 
Jaye Cuffe 
John Cuffe 
Kathy Doane 
Steve Frisiello 
Martha Gavin 
Ellen Huston 
Cara Hutchins 
Day Ann Kelly 
Fred Kippen 
Babette Loring 
Nancy Mirra 
Christine Sciola 
Maureen van Zweck
 

Staff 
Susan Goganian, Director 
Abby Battis, Assoc. Director for Collections 
Melanie Stringer, Events and Engagement Manager 
Lucy Keller, Education 
Matthew Swindell, Research 
Brendan Carnevale  
Caroline Foley 
Leah Katz 
Lily Kumar 
Kayla Lane 
Julia Norcross 
 
Volunteers 
Audrey Aristeo 
Bill Buttimer 
Rebekah Connell 
Rich Donlon 
Caroline Foley 
Nathan Fraser 
Steve Frisiello 
Marty Fucio 
Fred Hammond 
Karen Hanson 
Jennifir Huston 
Julie Jersyk 
Rick Kfoury 
Victoria Khaghani 
Brad Kippen 
Fred Kippen 
Tom Klema 
Russ Munroe 
Hollybeth Murphy 
Mars Orfanos 
Jonathan Salt 
Sophia Schlichtmann 
Tina Torsey 
Martha Wetherill 
 



Historic Beverly Financial Support 

 
Captain John Cabot Circle 

 
Mr. and Mrs. John G.L. Cabot 
Mr. & Mrs. Peter Loring 
Caleb Loring III and Rosemary K.  
   Loring 1997 Charitable Lead Unitrust 

      Katharine P. Loring Circle 
 

Essex Alarm & Security Inc.  
Essex County Community Foundation  
Mr. and Mrs. Franklin Balch Mann  

 
 

 
       John Balch Circle 

Mr. and Mrs. Quincy Abbot 
Mr. and Mrs. Charles Balch 
Mr. John R. Cabot 
Cummings Properties, LLC 
Mr. and Mrs. Mark Dellafera 
Friend Lumber & Building Centers 
Jean Goganian 
Robin Balch Hodgkins 

Mr. & Mrs. Peter Johnson 
Lynda & Daniel King 
Mr. & Mrs. Jonathan Salt 
Mr. & Mrs. William F. Scanlon 
Steve and Joyce Tadler 
Mr. Paul Weinberg 
Jane and Lincoln Williams 

 
                                                 Rev. John Hale Circle 

 
Mrs. Verna Balch 
Mr. & Mrs. John A. Balch 
Paulianne Balch-Rancourt 
Ms. Barbara Broudo 
Mr. & Mrs. Donald Brusca 
Ms. Amy Burnes 
Mr. John Cardwell 

Mr. & Mrs. John Cuffe  
Mr. & Mrs. James Davies 
Ms. Sarah Forbes 
Ms. Martha Gavin 
Mr. Glenn  Battistelli 
Glovsky & Glovsky 
Mr. Jay Leahy 

 
Ms. Elaine Lipcan 
Mr. & Mrs. David Loring 
Mr. Michael Maler 
Deborah Nowers 
Mr. & Mrs. John C. Thomson 
Mr.& Mrs. Bob Woodbury 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



Mr. John Appleton 

Ms. Susan Bailey 
John Balch 
Mrs. Sandra Balch 
Mr. Darrin C. Balch 
Mr. Daniel Balch 
Bob and Lisa Balch 
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Balch 
Mr. and Mrs. James Balch 
Mr. & Mrs. Steven Balch 
Mr. and Mrs. James Balch 
Bob and Lisa Balch 
Mrs. Wilhelmina Batchelder-Brown 
David Bishop & Julie Arrison-Bishop 
John and Martha Bowden 
Ms. Debra Bright 
Mr. Bill Buttimer 
Mr. & Mrs. Samuel Cabot 
Victoria Caldwell & John D'Amico 
Ms. Calestine Carney 
Mr. John Carr 
Ms. Jo-Ann Cobban 
Mr. & Mrs. Nathaniel Coolidge 
Mr. Jeffrey Dauzat 
Mr. and Mrs. Jim Dawson 
Ms. Denise Deschamps 
Mr. & Mrs. Richard Donlon 

Ms. Maureen Driscoll 
Michelle and Scott Dullea 
Mr. Raymond Evers 
Mr. William Finch 
Mr. & Mrs. Mark Flagg 
Thomas Foley 
Friendly Garden Club 
Mr. and Mrs. Christopher Gabrieli 
Mr. and Mrs. Michael Giardina 
Susan Goganian 
Ms. Edith Greenwood 
Mr. & Mrs. Charles Grimes 
Mr. Thomas Hale 
Mr. Russell Hereford 
Cara and Brit Hutchins 
Mr. & Mrs. Tim Ingraham 
Mr. and Mrs. Jan Jefgood 
Mr. Frank Kaminski 

 
Dr. & Mrs. Harold Kaplan 
Mary Keller 
Mr. and Mrs. David Kennedy 
Elinor Kostanski 
Mr. & Mrs. Miles Kulukundis 
Mr. Henry Lee 
Bonnie Lilienfeld 
Susan and David Lohnes 
Mr. Richard Lord 

       Anne MacLean 
Mary and Gary Marlow 
Dr. & Mrs. Appleton Mason 
Ms. Margarita Medini 
Ms. Jean Costello Moran 
Ms. Antoinette Musante 
Angela Nannini and  
       Thomas Ducibella 
Kristin Noon 
Charles Odell 
Jeanne and Brian O'Hearn 
Mr. and Mrs. Clark Ortone 
Robert Pfischner 
Dane and Ann Poeske 
Mr. & Mrs. James Polese 
Dixie Balch  Powers 
Mr. & Mrs. Robert Powers 
Dr. & Mrs. Ronald Pruett 
Larry Ralph 
Mr. William Sano 
Mr. and Mrs. Michael Sarantopoulos 
Mr. & Mrs. Robert  Seamans III 
Ms. Marjorie Short 
Mr. and Mrs. Michael Sprague 
Mr. & Mrs. Olaf Stelling 
Dr.& Mrs. John Tamilio III 
Mr. Kemble Widmer 

Director’s Circle 
 

Mr. & Mrs. Joshua Abell 
Ms. Kathleen Anderson 
Ms. Suzanne Pope Audette 
Mr. & Mrs. Charles Bacon 
Vicki Bacon-Thomas 
Ms. Gwen Balch 
Ms. Dona Balch 
Mrs. Elizabeth Balch 
Mr. Kerry Balch 
Mrs. Ruth Blanchette 
Mr. Bradford Blodget 
Ms. Catherine Bolich 
Mr. William P. Bowditch 

Kate Bowditch and Robert Grant 
Ms. Beth Bower 
Mr. Timothy Campbell 
Ms. Marie Campello 
Mr. Donald C. Carleton 
Sarah Carlin and Derek Beckwith 
Nancy Chalifour 
Mr. & Mrs. Thomas Clark 
Ms. Victoria Coffee 
Jim Conley 
Corwynn Crane 
Ms. Betty Devine 
Mr. & Mrs. Joseph DiVincenzo 

Mr. Robert Donovan 
Mr. David Donovan 
Mr. Alan Feldman 
Ms. Mary Lou Ferriero 
Farrell Fitch Cosmas 
Elsa and Rodman Forter 
Dr. & Mrs. Samuel Foster 
Mr. and Mrs. Andrew Gabriel 
Linda and Mark Glover 
Ms. Sara Gail Goodell 
Gorton's 
Mr. & Mrs. Paul Guanci 
Mr. & Mrs. Kevin Harutunian 

President’s Circle 



Ms. Mary Hilles 
Ms. Jean Hodgin 
Mr. Michael Hogan 
Maggie & Greg Hood 
Ms. Diane C. Houde 
Bonnie Jacobs 
Mr. & Mrs. Phil Jersyk 
Mr. Tom John 
Ms. Jane Kennedy Kelley 
Ms. Kris Kobialka 
Ms. Debra LaPorte 
Ms. Laurie Lewis 
Pat Martin 
Ms. Judi Matthews 
Mr. & Mrs. Craig McCarthy 

Marilyn McCrory and  
   Dawn Paul 
Michael Milsom &  
    Amy Morris-Milsom 
Joan Nolan 
Mr. George Norton 
Joan Packard 
Jessica Pierce 
Ms. Donna Pierce 
Ms. Paula Polo-Filias 
R. Frances Regan 
Mr. & Mrs. Charles Roy 
Mr. William H. Shay 
Mr. Wesley Slate and  Ms. Georgia Bills 
Mr. David Smith 

George Stairs  Anna Green 
Mr. & Mrs. Robert Stoneham 
Mr. & Mrs. Jim Swords 
Evana Tamayo 
Mr. Peter Tarr and Ms. Gail Nelson 
Mr. Patrick Thomas 
Ms. Sylvia Topp 
Ms. Sandi Trimble 
Ms. Cecily Vaughan 
Richard Walker 
Ms. Ann Wardlow & Mark Dix 
Ms. Tammy Wilson 
Mr. Michael Woodbury 
Lee and Catherine Yaffa 

 
 

Gifts were made in honor or in memory of: 
 
 

Donald Balch 
Laurence LeBreton Balch 
Norman E. Balch 
John and Barbara Balch 
Stevens Delos Balch 
Robert D. Battis 
Fran Black 
 

 
Edward Brown 
Katherine Balch Cardwell 
Paul N. Chalifour 
Marilyn Fae Hart Lewis 
Brent S. Michiels 
Odell Family 
Gardner Pope 
Allan Vaughan 
 

Beverly Heritage Circle 
A sincere thank you to these generous individuals who have included this organization in their 
estate planning, through a bequest or trust, or by naming Historic Beverly as a beneficiary of 
insurance or retirement assets. 
 
 
Bertram A. Balch 
Paulianne Balch-Rancourt 
Robert D. Battis 
Edward R. Brown 
Bill Buttimer 
John G. L. Cabot 
The Cuffe Family 
William G. Elliott 
Dr. Elizabeth Gardner 
Susan J. Goganian 

Thomas A. Hale 
Walter W. John 
Daniel M. Lohnes 
Caleb Loring III 
Babette Loring 
Terri and Ed McFadden  
Fay and Jonathan Salt 
William H. Shay 
Lincoln and Jane Williams

Many thanks to all who generously support our efforts at the Society. Our apologies in advance to 
anyone we might have overlooked. Please contact us if we left you off this list in error 



 



 



 

By the Numbers 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

3240 
Attendance 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

45,189 
Online Collection Visits 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

181 
Research 
Inquiries 

3,000 
Set at Liberty 

visits 

1,100 
Balch Family 

History Through 
Time. . . visits 

27%  
website 
visits 

25% 
Youtube 
followers 

9% 
Instagram 
followers 

6%  
Facebook 
followers 

479 new items 
in the collection 
from 20 donors 

150 
New members 

1960 
Volunteer 

Hours 207 
Donors 




